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REPORT OF THE LEAD MEMBER FORCORPORATE SERVICES



TO THE CABINET ON TUESDAY, 20TH JULY, 2004 


TITLE :
2004/05 REVENUE BUDGET : REVIEW OF ISSUES

RECOMMENDATIONS :
Members are requested to :-

· Allocate £111,000 from contingencies for the Green Waste Recycling Scheme ;

· Allocate £500,000 from contingencies to the additional cost of Homelessness ;

· Confirm the intention to make the transfer of £919,000 from the HRA to the General Fund, as planned in the 2004/05 revenue budget ;

· Consider the requests to allocate budgets from contingencies for Community Committees and Libraries.


EXECUTIVE SUMMARY :

This report sets the context for the consideration of 2 reports contained elsewhere on the agenda for today’s meeting concerning the Green Waste Recycling Scheme and Community Committee budgets.

It identifies that following the completion of the 2003/04 revenue outturn the financial health of the Council remains on target and confirms the availability of a contingency provision of £635,000 in the 2004/05 revenue budget.

Issues are raised for members consideration concerning a number of emerging spending priorities with a view to the possible distribution of funds from the contingency provision.


BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS :
2004/05 Revenue Budget and Capital Programme report to

(Available for public inspection)
Council, February 2004 

Reports to Cabinet concerning Green Waste, Community Committee budgets and Marketing


ASSESSMENT OF RISK :
Low – a contingency provision has been made for the distribution of funds for spending priorities.

	


SOURCE OF FUNDING :
2004/05 revenue budget

	


LEGAL ADVICE OBTAINED :
Not applicable 

	


FINANCIAL ADVICE OBTAINED :
This report has been prepared by the Head of Finance

	


CONTACT OFFICER :
John Spink

Tel No : 793 3230










E-mail : john.spink@salford.gov.uk


WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S) :
All


KEY COUNCIL POLICIES :

Budget strategy ; Community engagement


REPORT DETAILS

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. Members may recall that when the 2004/05 revenue budget was determined a contingency provision of £635,000 was set aside and its use reviewed in the light of the 2003/04 revenue outturn, and in particular a desire to review the following matters :-

· Community Committees’ budget outturn for 2003/04 and whether this should be increased for 2004/05

· The HRA outturn 2003/04 and the context in which the discretionary transfer of £919,000 from the HRA to the General Fund budgets (allowed by the ODPM in recognition of the change to the funding of rent rebates) for 2004/05 approved in determining the respective budgets stood

· Other priority spending proposals from directorates.

1.2. Elsewhere on today’s agenda are reports (a) from the Director of Community and Social Services which requests the allocation of an additional £250,000 to Community Committees, and (b) from the Directors of Environmental Services and Corporate Services on the cost of the green waste recycling scheme.

1.3. This report seeks to bring members up to date on the financial position to enable a decision to be made on how best to utilise the contingency provision.

2. 2003/04 REVENUE OUTTURN and IMPACT ON 2004/05

General Fund

2.1. The outturn position shows an overall net underspending of £313,000 on a budget of £268.886m, ie within just over 0.1% of budget.

2.2. This enables the budget strategy, which aimed to achieve general reserves of £6.5m at 31st March 2004 and £7m by 31st March 2005, to be confirmed.

2.3. The strategy is currently on course to achieve the 2005 target.

HRA

2.4. HRA reserves at 31st March 2004 were estimated at £2.1m (1.6% of net revenue expenditure) at the time of setting the 2004/05 HRA revenue budget.

2.5. The outturn position shows actual reserves to be £6.167m (4.7%).

2.6. The increase is due primarily to a combination of an underspending on repairs and voids of £3.5m, provision for an increase in NPHL costs of £0.457m not being required and a net underspending of £0.205m.

2.7. The budget strategy for 2004/05 aims to achieve HRA reserves of £2.516m (3% of net revenue expenditure redefined for the transfer out of rent rebates).

2.8. The impact of the 2003/04 outturn and current budget plans, after allowing for the repairs underspending in 2003/04 being a first call upon available reserves, the budgeted transfer of £919,000 to the General Fund and other emerging factors such as the cost of the stock option appraisal and provision needed for a long running grading dispute, is that reserves will still achieve their target by 2005 and have slightly exceeded it at £2.593m (3.1%). 

3. 2004/05 REVENUE BUDGET ISSUES

3.1. As the equilibrium has been broadly maintained following outturn, the contingency provision of £635,000 remains available for distribution.

3.2. Emerging priority spending proposals which have been brought before Cabinet or raised with the Lead Member for Corporate Services are as follows :-











2004/05
2005/06









  £000s

  £000s

Approved in principle by Cabinet

· Green Waste Recycling Scheme




    111   
    328

(see separate report on today’s agenda)

Request for funding from Cabinet

· HRA Transfer – in respect of rent rebates


       up to 919

    459

· Community Committees
    




    250

    250

(see separate report on today’s agenda)

Indicative additional desirable expenditure reported to Cabinet

· Marketing







      ?

    500

Reported to Lead Member for Corporate Services

· Libraries – additional staffing requirement to meet Public Library 


 Standards







    144

    288

· Homelessness – meeting the requirement of the 2002 Act
                500

    500

             -------

  -------











 1,924

 2,325

  

4. FACTORS FOR CONSIDERATION IN DETERMINING ALLOCATIONS

4.1. Green Waste Recycling Scheme

The Council has entered into a contractual commitment by ordering recycling bins and accepting the DEFRA capital funding for them.

Cabinet has already approved the proposal in principle, but is awaiting a report on the source of funding of consequential revenue costs.

This proposal should be seen as the first call upon the contingency provision.

4.2. HRA Transfer

In determining the General Fund revenue budget, a discretionary transfer from the HRA of £919,000 permitted by the ODPM to compensate for the transfer of funding for rent rebates was brought into the budget, but Cabinet gave an undertaking to review whether or not to exercise the discretion to make the transfer in the light of the 2003/04 outturn. This transfer must be phased out over 2 years.

Both the General Fund and the HRA have achieved their reserves target at 31st March 2004 and are on course to achieve their 31st March 2005 reserves targets. 

It is therefore recommended that members confirm their intention to make the transfer of £919,000 from the HRA to the General Fund, as planned in the 2004/05 budget.

4.3. Community Committees

There is a balance c/fwd from 2003/04 of £183,000 (against which there are commitments of £124,000 to be spent in 2004/05). This will give the committees a combined resource of over £400,000 to spend in 2004/05 even without any additional budget allocation.

If members are mindful to allocate additional budget for 2004/05 then it is suggested that a review is undertaken in October/November of the spending proposals of Community Committees for 2005/06 determine whether suitable plans are in place to fully utilise an increased budget should the additional funding be continued in the 2005/06 budget.

Members may also wish to consider whether any additional resource should be genuinely additional to the Council’s existing base budget or to offer choice over how existing resource is spent (in which case we would need to find a mechanism for transferring existing funding from appropriate directorates).

4.4. Marketing 

A report was presented to Cabinet on 11th May indicating the need for additional budget of £500,000. This was not a formal request at this stage, more an indication of the likely level of budget likely to be required if the Marketing function to operate effectively, and as such did not contain any details of how it would be utilised. 

A restructure of the Marketing function is currently underway corporately as a consequence of the report to Cabinet and existing budgets will need to be reviewed following completion of that exercise to identify initially what scope there might be to maximise existing resources.

It is therefore recommended that no additional budget be committed at this stage.

4.5. Libraries

The Library service is currently failing to meet the Public Library Standards in terms of staff capacity, having 13 fewer staff than its family average, and needing 11 extra professional librarians to meet the standard for staff per 1000 population with appropriate qualifications. The service will do no better than a “fair” CPA assessment whilst this situation continues.

Members are requested to consider whether additional budget should be committed.

4.6. Homelessness

The Head of Housing has identified that the Homelessness Act 2002 places a statutory responsibility to prevent homelessness and eradicate the use of bed and breakfast accommodation, and as part of the homelessness strategy it will be necessary to provide support packages to homeless persons to avoid the expensive cost of providing bed and breadfast (B&B) accommodation. 

Expenditure on B&B has been steadily rising since November last year and at current rates is costing almost £2,000 per night. Work is currently progressing to provide alternative support and accommodation packages with 2 organisations, Clearsprings and NASS, and from NPHL, at a cost of £223,000, which will be partly offset by Supporting People Grant of £60,000.

However, the likely additional cost over budget this year is currently assessed at £500,000 bearing in mind the expenditure incurred on B&B both to date and on the lead-in to the new support packages being commissioned.

4.7. 2005/06 Budget Prospects

Work has commenced with the Budget Strategy Group in projecting the 2005/06 expenditure requirements on a continuation of current service basis.

Latest indications are of an additional spending requirement of £5.5m over and above estimated available resources.

Whilst it is currently early in the budgetary process, and further information will emerge regarding the comprehensive spending review (announcement due 12th July), as well as in November when the provisional RSG announcement is made, it is clear that reductions in expenditure will need to be identified.

Currently, a number of options for savings through efficiency measures are being examined, although it is not anticipated that they will provide any more than £1m inroads into the above-mentioned spending gap, possibly less, and that a strategy will need to be identified for how that spending gap can be eliminated. 

5. RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1. Members are requested to :-

· Allocate £111,000 from contingencies for the Green Waste Recycling Scheme ;

· Allocate £500,000 from contingencies to the additional cost of Homelessness ;

· Confirm the intention to make the transfer of £919,000 from the HRA to the General Fund, as planned in the 2004/05 budget ;

· Consider the requests to allocate budgets from contingencies for Community Committees and Libraries.

COUNCILLOR BILL HINDS

Lead Member for Corporate Services
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